
Pumari Chhish South (7,350m), attempt on south face. Two French climbers were among the first 
to visit the range last year, making a couple of very spirited attempts to climb the south face of 
the virgin Pumari Chhish South (7,350m). Yannick Graziani and Christian Trommsdorff 
moved up the Hispar Glacier at the beginning of May and in winter conditions inspected various 
side glaciers to the north. They eventually opted to established a base camp at 4,500m on the 
Yutmaru Glacier and from there attem pt a unnam ed 6,181m peak south west of Kanjut Sar 
(and a little to the north of the impressive and virgin 6,400m Hispar Sar). During the third week 
in May the pair reached 5,400m on the elegant west ridge but was prevented from continuing 
further by windslab.

They then moved camp to the Pumari Glacier and attempted a 600-meter couloir leading 
up to the unclimbed south ridge of Khunyang Chhish East. Although the weather was fine, after 
a bivouac at 5,900m the pair realized that to continue in alpine style was impractical with their 
insufficient level of acclimatization, so they descended.

They now returned to the Yutmaru Glacier and attempted a new route on the flanks of 
Kanjut Sar (7,760m). The pair climbed a short distance up the south face of 7,330m Yutmaru 
Sar and then broke out right to a southwest facing spur leading up to an unnamed summit of 
ca 6,200m near the start of the long west-northwest ridge of Kanjut Sar. Climbing to a bivouac 
on this spur at around 5,800m they were again defeated by dangerous snow conditions and 
while retreating set off a huge windslab avalanche.

Still not happy with their depth of acclimatization, they decided nevertheless to make an 
attempt on the south face of Pumari Chhish, following the line attempted twice previously, in 
1999 and 2000, by the New Zealand-British couple, Julie Ann Clyma and Roger Payne. This pair 
had opted for a leftward slanting, snow-covered ramp line, leading up to the crest of the southwest 
ridge. On both attempts from the West Yutmaru Glacier, they were driven back by bad weather, 
the first from 6,200m approximately one third of the way up the ram p and the second from 
only 5,300m.

Graziani and Trommsdorff climbed for 14 hours on the first day to a bivouac on the arête 
bordering the ramp at 6,100m. Next day two hours took them to the top of the ramp, where 
they then had to embark on the crux of the climb, 700 meters of rock and mixed climbing to 
reach the summit ridge. Three difficult mixed pitches took them to a small snow patch, above



which they needed to aid up an overhanging 25-meter-high dihedral. There followed some fine 
mixed pitches before they were forced to construct a very bad bivouac at 6,750m. The weather 
turned, spindrift swamped them all night, and the next day there was no option but to go down.

After a week at base camp the pair set off again on the June 14 and after three days had 
climbed past their high point via more excellent mixed terrain to reach an altitude of 6,900m, a 
point they estimated to be just two pitches below the ridge. To that point they had climbed ca 
2,300m with 60° snow, 90° ice, mixed climbing at M6, rock to French 6a and a vertical 20-meter 
pitch of A2, all on excellent granite. Then it began to snow. On the way down, at around 6,500m, 
they witnessed the huge seracs, which threaten the lower section of the face, explode. The resulting 
avalanche wiped the approach clean, filling the valley below with an enormous cloud and even 
affecting base camp some four kilometers distant. The two promptly descended and went home.
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